# Paths Forward for Clinicians Amidst the Rise of Unregulated Clinical Decision Support Software: Our Perspective on NarxCare



Michele J. Buonora, MD, MS, MHS<sup>1,2,3,4</sup>, Sydney A. Axson, PhD, MPH, MHS<sup>1,3,5</sup>, Shawn M. Cohen, MD<sup>2</sup>, and William C. Becker, MD<sup>1,2,6</sup>

<sup>1</sup>National Clinician Scholars Program, Yale School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, USA; <sup>2</sup>Department of Internal Medicine & Program in Addiction Medicine, Yale School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, USA; <sup>3</sup>General Internal Medicine, Veterans Affairs Connecticut Healthcare System, West Haven, CT, USA; <sup>4</sup>Division of General Internal Medicine, Montefiore Medical Center, Bronx, NY, USA; <sup>5</sup>Ross and Carol Nese College of Nursing and the Rock Ethics Institute, The Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA, USA; <sup>6</sup>Pain Research, Informatics, Multimorbidities & Education Center of Innovation, Veterans Affairs Connecticut Healthcare System, West Haven, CT, USA

#### **ABSTRACT**

Amidst the US overdose epidemic, policymakers, law enforcement agencies, and healthcare institutions have contributed to a decrease in opioid prescribing, assuming reduced mortality would result—an assumption we now understand was oversimplified. At this intersection between public health and public safety domains as they relate to opioid prescribing, unregulated and proprietary clinical decision support tools have emerged without rigorous external validation or public data sharing. In the following piece, we discuss challenges facing clinicians practicing medicine amidst unregulated clinical decision support tools, using the case of Bamboo Health's NarxCare—a prescription drug monitoring program-based analytics platform marketed as a clinical decision support tool—that is already positioned to impact over 1 billion patient encounters annually. We argue that sufficient evidence does not yet exist to support NarxCare's wide implementation, and that clinical decision support tools like NarxCare have flourished in recent years due to a lack of federal regulatory oversight and shielding by their proprietary formulas, which have facilitated their unchecked and outsized influence on patient care. Finally, we suggest specific actions by federal regulatory agencies, healthcare institutions, individual clinicians, and researchers, as well as academic journals, to mitigate potential harms associated with unregulated clinical decision support tools.

J Gen Intern Med 39(5):858–62 DOI: 10.1007/s11606-023-08528-2 © The Author(s), under exclusive licence to Society of General Internal Medicine 2023

The United States (US) overdose epidemic has been characterized by multiple waves over time, the first of which implicated pharmaceutical companies and healthcare

Received September 26, 2023 Accepted November 2, 2023 Published online November 14, 2023

systems as opioid prescriptions surged from the late 1990s until the early 2010s. As a result, policymakers, 1 law enforcement task forces,<sup>2</sup> and healthcare institutions<sup>3</sup> have focused on reducing opioid prescribing in the hopes that reduced overdose mortality would result—an assumption we now understand to be oversimplified.<sup>4</sup> As later waves of the overdose epidemic have been driven by heroin, illicit fentanyl, and co-use of multiple substances, clinicians and public health professionals have begun critically re-examining our understanding of the risks and benefits of prescription opioids, <sup>5, 6</sup> as well as the relationship between prescribing patterns and overdose mortality.<sup>3, 7, 8</sup> However, we have also seen the federal Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) a federal law enforcement agency whose mission is to reduce the availability of controlled substances (including those legally produced) on the illicit domestic and international markets in accordance with the Controlled Substances Act<sup>9</sup>—take on a heightened vigilance through the monitoring and surveilling of prescription drug monitoring programs (PDMPs).<sup>10, 11</sup> An unintended consequence of this heightened vigilance has been an increased regulatory burden and, at times, a tenor of fear among clinicians. 12 Despite reassurances brought by the 2022 Supreme Court ruling in Ruan v. US, 13 many clinicians have abruptly reduced or discontinued prescription opioids, <sup>14</sup> restricting access to primary care for patients<sup>15, 16</sup> and potentially facilitating a transition to the illicit market where overdose and death are frighteningly common. <sup>17, 18</sup> It is at this unique and dynamic intersection between the domains of public health and public safety that proprietary technologies marketed as clinical decision support (CDS) tools have entered clinical care without rigorous external validation, public data sharing, or regulatory approval.

Bamboo Health's NarxCare is one such technology: a PDMP-based analytics platform marketed as a CDS tool for physicians, pharmacists, and policymakers. <sup>19</sup> Its patented algorithm, embedded into clinic workflows, generates multiple "Narx Scores" purporting to represent a patient's risk of non-medical use of prescription "narcotics" (opioids), sedatives, and stimulants, and a composite score quantifying

the overall risk of overdose death.<sup>20</sup> Clinicians view Narx Scores prominently displayed—such as next to a patient's height, weight, and allergies<sup>21</sup>—in electronic medical record (EMR) systems across over 45 states, and in national pharmacies such as Sam's Club and Walmart. Although it is unclear exactly how Narx Scores are used clinically, Bamboo Health's promotional materials suggest NarxCare's rapid implementation—amplified by near-universal state PDMP mandates—has positioned it to impact over one billion patient encounters annually across the US.<sup>21</sup>

As clinicians and researchers with experience in chronic pain, addiction medicine, and bioethics, we argue that Narx-Care's platform lacks sufficient evidence for its wide clinical implementation and are concerned its use may promote decisions that harm patients and exacerbate disparities in pain management. NarxCare is not approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA), and Bamboo Health has not yet provided evidence that establishes the algorithm's benefit on relevant clinical outcomes (e.g., overdose mortality, hospitalizations). Furthermore, public access to the algorithm's data elements has not been granted to enable external validation, distinguishing it from transparent evidence-based clinical prediction models such as the Canadian CT head rule<sup>22, 23</sup> and the TIMI risk score, <sup>24–26</sup> among others, that were rigorously developed and validated in peer-reviewed literature. NarxCare, and other tools like it, <sup>27</sup> have flourished because regulatory oversight of proprietary CDS platforms in the US has been in flux, <sup>28</sup> and the ability of researchers to independently validate them is hampered by their proprietary nature. In the case of NarxCare, its rapid implementation has been supported by funds from state and federal justice departments, 29, 30 without establishing its safety and efficacy. As clinicians in this setting, we are concerned that if our best judgment conflicts with fear of criminal liability,<sup>31</sup> our ability to provide evidence-based, compassionate care to our patients may be compromised.

# INSUFFICIENT EVIDENCE AND REGULATORY OVERSIGHT

Medical device manufacturers are required to undergo a process establishing the safety and efficacy of any new screening, diagnostic, or treatment devices to obtain FDA approval before the device can be marketed. However, there has been uncertainty as to whether this requirement extends to CDS tools like NarxCare, which the FDA considers "Software as a Medical Device products"—a category of products for which regulatory oversight is not always required. After concerns were raised about the potential harms of having an inconsistent approach, <sup>28</sup> the FDA issued guidance in 2022 to clarify their stance on CDS software and to establish 4 criteria that CDS tools seeking to be excused from FDA regulatory oversight must fulfill to be considered non-device

CDS.<sup>32</sup> Although issued after NarxCare's implementation, the FDA guidance seems to support that NarxCare should in fact be considered a medical device<sup>33</sup> and undergo regulatory processes. To our knowledge, this has not yet occurred.

Irrespective of FDA approval, when we—as clinicians see a clinical tool embedded in the EMR we use every day, we expect a certain evidentiary minimum to substantiate the tool's place within the EMR. Indeed, Bamboo Health claims on its website that NarxCare improves outcomes for individuals prescribed opioid medications.<sup>19</sup> However, this claim is based on a single study published after NarxCare's integration into many state PDMPs<sup>34</sup> that fails to meet the standard set by other validation studies of clinical prediction models. 23, 25, 26 The study was limited in scope, using a convenience sample of 1 year of data from two states (Ohio and Indiana). Furthermore, its primary outcome was a selfreported measure, the World Health Organization Alcohol, Smoking, and Substance Involvement Screening Test (WHO ASSIST).<sup>34</sup> While the WHO ASSIST is a reliable measure to identify substance use and related problems in primary care settings, 35 it does not reflect clinical events such as opioid overdose as would be expected for a validation study. To date, no published study has examined the relationship between Narx Scores and relevant clinical outcomes.

In comparison to the WHO ASSIST, NarxCare was found to have a 17% false positive rate, 13% false negative rate, and Cohen's kappa of 0.35 (considered poor-to-fair agreement).<sup>34</sup> Tools with high false positive rates contain an embedded bias: they prioritize sensitivity, accepting the tradeoff of poor specificity (in many cases overestimating scores).<sup>36</sup> In the context of the US overdose epidemic—and a relationship between opioid prescribing and overdose mortality that remains incompletely understood—there are real and substantial harms associated with overestimating a patient's overdose risk. For example, a clinician might take a punitive action such as a forced opioid taper 14 or patient abandonment<sup>16</sup>—both of which are associated with increased risk for overdose<sup>37–39</sup>—against a patient who had a high Narx Score but in reality was at low risk of overdose previously. Bamboo Health explicitly states clinicians should not make decisions using Narx Scores alone 19; however, quality reporting has established that this is likely already occurring. 40, 41 We fear NarxCare may paradoxically increase the risk for overdose by exerting pressure on clinicians to respond to scores that we lack the evidence to interpret or meaningfully address.

### **EXACERBATION OF DISPARITIES**

While we do not know exactly which data elements are included in NarxCare, evidence suggests the algorithm differentially identifies individuals on the basis of work status, disability, and insurance, among other characteristics. <sup>42</sup> Cochran et al. <sup>34</sup> found patients with higher pain severity or

interference, those who were widowed, on leave, retired, or disabled, were most likely to have artificially elevated Narx Scores ("false positives"). As the authors hypothesize, it is possible that patients with unmanaged pain related to work status or disability now also experience challenges accessing care due to having an artificially elevated Narx Score. Furthermore, individual proxy measures likely used in Narx-Care's algorithm target patients with complex medical histories. For example, one study found that 20% of patients identified as "doctor-and-pharmacy shopping" according to a commonly accepted definition using prescription-level data—a factor likely included in NarxCare's algorithm were in fact diagnosed with cancer, thus necessitating visits with multiple providers to adhere to complex treatment regimens. 43 Patients without a primary care clinician, and/ or those who see multiple different clinicians to manage pain associated with a complex medical condition (such as cancer), may be incorrectly flagged as high risk by NarxCare's algorithm and create barriers to getting the care they need.

Perhaps most concerning is that proprietary CDS tools carry the potential to incorporate additional data sources that reflect systemic inequalities in society, yet are unrelated to clinical care. Any company with access to various types of data (ex., credit history, zip code, educational attainment, or criminal justice history, among others) has the capacity to include these data elements in their proprietary algorithms without announcing it publicly. In the case of predictive modeling formulaic algorithms such as NarxCare, the harms of doing so may be amplified. By using retrospective data elements as proxy measures, predictive modeling algorithms predict future patterns of behavior by modeling past patterns of behavior. They are not designed to identify or address the root causes of the patterns predicted, and in this sense, they can perpetuate, rather than address, the disparities in place when the algorithm was created.

This context is alarming as the medical community grapples with an increased awareness that clinical algorithms have the potential to discriminate—exemplified by the race adjustment embedded in the formula calculating glomerular filtration rate (GFR) that was used in clinical care and accepted by clinicians for decades without question, despite causing racial inequities in access to lifesaving treatment. 44, 45 Although Bamboo Health's current promotional materials state only data from PDMP registries

Table 1 Suggested Actions to Mitigate Potential Harms Associated with Unregulated Clinical Decision Support Tools Like NarxCare, by Actor

Actor	Suggestion
Federal regulatory agencies	The FDA should enforce regulatory oversight of proprietary CDS tools developed for profit, under purview of "Software as a Medical Device" products. 28, 47 Priority should be placed on tools with high clinical relevance and potential to impact patient outcomes. The responsibility should be placed on the device manufacturers to:  (1) Generate evidence establishing the CDS tool's benefit on outcomes relevant to the target patient population(s); and  (2) Allow public access to the algorithm's data elements for independent external validation. Rigorous validation should pre-date approval for incorporation into clinical practice
Healthcare institutions and state governments	Public and private healthcare institutions—such as hospitals and pharmacies—should remove or flag unregulated CDS tools from their EMRs. Additionally, clinician involvement and feedback should be prioritized when making EMR modifications to ensure that integration of tools is supported by available evidence and enhances clinical care. State governments, in particular, should mandate transparency and ensure external validation prior to signing a contract with a company like Bamboo Health. At a minimum, government-funded databases (such as PDMPs) should include a warning sign with scores that are displayed, yet not approved by the FDA, to ensure that clinicians are aware that these scores may be inaccurate
Individual clinicians and clinician groups	Individual clinicians—such as ourselves—should recognize the increasing presence of proprietary CDS tools in our clinic workflows and EMRs, and be aware of their potential impact on patient care. Such tools may be tempting solutions to the increasing demands placed on our time in clinic, but the false certainty they can provide does not replace our duty to provide patient-centered care using our clinical training and judgment. Groups of clinicians may consider advocating within their healthcare institutions for the removal or flagging of unregulated tools, as well as the provision of clinical evidence supporting which tools are embedded and prioritized within the EMR. In the case of NarxCare, specifically, groups of clinicians may also consider advocating directly to their state's Departments of Justice (DOJ), as exemplified by the California Society of Addiction Medicine's letter to the California DOJ. 48
Researchers and funding agencies	Researchers and funding agencies such as the NIH should consider prioritizing studies to rigorously and externally validate CDS tools that make their way into clinical practice without federal regulatory oversight. <sup>27</sup> Studies such as these may require accelerated approval mechanisms
Academic journals and professional medical societies	Academic journals may consider insisting on the full disclosure and transparency of data sources included in validation studies of any CDS tool (proprietary or not) prior to their publication. Journal editors can set this standard consistently in the peer-review process

are included in NarxCare's algorithm. 19 state PDMP user manuals as recently as May 2020 stated that the platform could and will incorporate non-PDMP data sources in the future. 20 It is already known that several states incorporate criminal justice histories into their PDMPs. 10, 42 Furthermore, as recently as 2021 Bamboo Health belonged to an umbrella organization—Appriss—responsible for designing software leveraging outstanding warrants and incarceration status to predict patterns of criminal activity for law enforcement. 44, 46 Regardless of whether criminal justice information—or other types of data unrelated to clinical care—are included in NarxCare, Bamboo Health has not sufficiently reassured clinicians that its algorithm is free from potentially discriminating sources of data. Furthermore, its opaque nature does not allow us to determine for ourselves whether this is the case.

#### **ACTION STEPS ON NARXCARE**

There is not yet sufficient evidence to support nation-wide implementation of Bamboo Health's NarxCare without more rigorous evidence and public data sharing. Shielded by a lack of federal regulatory oversight and proprietary formulas, CDS tools like NarxCare have flourished in recent years, exerting an unchecked and outsized influence on our patients' care.

In Table 1, we suggest specific actions by federal regulatory agencies, healthcare institutions, individual clinicians, and researchers, as well as academic journals, to mitigate potential harms associated with unregulated tools like Narx-Care. Actions at each level across the healthcare delivery system and the larger scientific community may help ensure a safer, more effective, and ethical engagement with proprietary technologies purporting to improve clinical care. Clinicians, in particular, are left with the question of: how much clinical decision-making are we willing to lend to opaque, proprietary, and unvalidated tools?

**Corresponding Author:** Michele J. Buonora, MD, MS, MHS; , National Clinician Scholars Program, Yale School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, USA (e-mail: buonora@montefiore.org).

#### Declarations

**Conflict of Interest** The authors have no conflicts of interest to disclose.

## **REFERENCES**

- Buonora MJ, Hanna DB, Zhang C, et al. U.S. state policies on opioid prescribing during the peak of the prescription opioid crisis: Associations with opioid overdose mortality. Int J Drug Policy. 2022;110:103888. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2022.103888
- Ayres I, Jalal A. The impact of prescription drug monitoring programs on U.S. opioid prescriptions. J Law Med Ethics. 2018;46(2):387-403. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110518782948
- Sandbrink F, Oliva EM, McMullen TL, et al. Opioid prescribing and opioid risk mitigation strategies in the veterans health administration.

- J Gen Intern Med. 2020;35(Suppl 3):927-934. https://doi.org/10. 1007/s11606-020-06258-3
- Kertesz SG, Gordon AJ. A crisis of opioids and the limits of prescription control: United States. Addiction. 2019;114(1):169-180. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14394
- Lagisetty P, Kertesz S. Harms versus harms: rethinking treatment for patients on long-term opioids. Subst Abus. 2023:8897077231190697. https://doi.org/10.1177/08897077231190697
- Buonora M, Perez HR, Stumph J, et al. Medical record documentation about opioid tapering: examining benefit-to-harm framework and patient engagement. Pain Med. 2020;21(10):2574-2582. https://doi. org/10.1093/pm/pnz361
- Dowell D, Haegerich T, Chou R. No shortcuts to safer opioid prescribing. N Engl J Med. 2019;380(24):2285-2287. https://doi.org/10.1056/ NEJMp1904190
- Oliva EM, Bowe T, Manhapra A, et al. Associations between stopping prescriptions for opioids, length of opioid treatment, and overdose or suicide deaths in US veterans: observational evaluation. BMJ. 2020;368:m283. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m283
- DEA. 20 May, 2018. Mission. Retrieved from https://www.dea.gov/ about/mission on 18 September, 2023.
- Beletsky L. Deploying prescription drug monitoring to address the overdose crisis: ideology meets reality. Indiana Health Law Rev. 2018:15:140-187
- DEA. "Privacy Impact Assessment for the Prescription Drug Monitoring Program Analytics System (PDMPAS)". Retrieved from https://www. dea.gov/sites/default/files/2023-01/DEA\_PDMPAS\_PIA\_508.pdf on 19 September 2023.
- Hong M, Seymour S, Stopka TJ, et al. "Nobody knows how you're supposed to interpret it:" end-user perspectives on prescription drug monitoring program in Massachusetts. J Addict Med. 2022;16(3):e171-e176. https://doi.org/10.1097/ADM.000000000000001
- 13. Supreme Court of the United States. No. 20–1410 Ruan v. United States. C ertiorari to the United States Court of Appeals for the Eleventh Circuit. Accessed on 24 August, 2023 from https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/21pdf/20-1410\_lan2.pdf.
- Larochelle M, Lagisetty PA, Bohnert ASB. Opioid tapering practicestime for reconsideration? JAMA. 2021;326(5):388-389. https://doi. org/10.1001/jama.2021.11118
- Lagisetty P, Macleod C, Thomas J, et al. Assessing reasons for decreased primary care access for individuals on prescribed opioids: an audit study. Pain. 2021;162(5):1379-1386. https://doi.org/10.1097/j. pain.0000000000002145
- Coffin PO, Barreveld AM. Inherited patients taking opioids for chronic pain - considerations for primary care. N Engl J Med. 2022;386(7):611-613. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp2115244
- Friedman J, Shover CL. Charting the fourth wave: geographic, temporal, race/ethnicity and demographic trends in polysubstance fentanyl overdose deaths in the United States, 2010-2021. Addiction. 2023. https://doi.org/10.1111/add.16318
- 18. **Voon P, Greer AM, Amlani A, Newman C, Burmeister C, Buxton JA.**Pain as a risk factor for substance use: a qualitative study of people who use drugs in British Columbia, Canada. Harm Reduct J. 2018;15(1):35. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-018-0241-y
- Bamboo Health. "NarxCare: the application to prevent and manage substance use disorder". https://bamboohealth.com/solutions/narxc are/. Accessed April 17, 2023
- Appriss Health. "Kansas prescription drug monitoring program requestor user support manual". https://pharmacy.ks.gov/docs/libra riesprovider10/ktracs/user-guides/risk-indicator-score-explanation. pdf?sfvrsn=ebe8aa01\_6. Accessed April 12, 2023.
- Bamboo Health. "Yale New Haven case study: using integrated prescription monitoring and advanced analytics to address the opioid epidemic" [White Paper]. 2021. https://bamboohealth.com/wp-conte nt/uploads/2022/02/Yale-New-Haven-Case-Study\_Bamboo-Health. pdf. Accessed March 8, 2023.
- Stiell IG, Wells GA, Vandemheen K, et al. The Canadian CT Head Rule for patients with minor head injury. Lancet. 2001;357(9266):1391-6. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(00)04561-x
- Stiell IG, Clement CM, Rowe BH, et al. Comparison of the Canadian CT Head Rule and the New Orleans Criteria in patients with minor head injury. JAMA. 2005;294(12):1511-8. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.294. 12.1511
- Antman EM, Cohen M, Bernink PJ, et al. The TIMI risk score for unstable angina/non-ST elevation MI: A method for prognostication

- and therapeutic decision making, JAMA. 2000;284(7):835-42. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.284.7.835
- Scirica BM, Cannon CP, Antman EM, et al. Validation of the thrombolysis in myocardial infarction (TIMI) risk score for unstable angina pectoris and non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction in the TIMI III registry. Am J Cardiol. 2002;90(3):303-5. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s0002-9149(02)02468-2
- Pollack CV, Sites FD, Shofer FS, Sease KL, Hollander JE. Application
  of the TIMI risk score for unstable angina and non-ST elevation acute
  coronary syndrome to an unselected emergency department chest pain
  population. Acad Emerg Med. 2006;13(1):13-8. https://doi.org/10.
  1197/j.aem.2005.06.031
- Wong A, Otles E, Donnelly JP, et al. External validation of a widely implemented proprietary sepsis prediction model in hospitalized patients. JAMA Intern Med. 2021;181(8):1065-1070. https://doi.org/ 10.1001/jamainternmed.2021.2626
- Mori M, Jarrin R, Lu Y, et al. Sensible regulation and clinical implementation of clinical decision support software as a medical device.
   BMJ. 2022;376:o525. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.o525
- CT State Department of Consumer Protection. "Departments of Consumer Protection, Public Health, and Mental Health and Addiction Services Announce Connecticut Prescription Monitoring and Reporting System (CPMRS) Integration with NarxCare" [Press Release]. Retrieved from https://portal.ct.gov/DCP/News-Releases-from-the-Department-of-Consumer-Protection/2019-News-Releases/NarxCare on 18 September, 2023.
- California Medical Association. "Tomorrow is CURES cutover to new data collection vendor" [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www. cmadocs.org/newsroom/news/view/ArticleId/49682/Tomorrow-is-CURES-cutover-to-new-data-collection-vendor on 18 September, 2023.
- Allen EMdtbfotfiw-kposutPPHO, 2022. https://www.pressherald.com/ 2022/10/27/maine-doctor-known-for-addiction-treatment-is-firstarrest-by-federal-opioid-task-force/.
- U.S. Food & Drug Administration. Clinical decision support software. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Published September 28, 2022. Accessed August 19, 2023. https://www.fda.gov/regulatory-information/search-fda-guidance-documents/clinical-decision-support-software. Accessed August 19, 2023
- 33. U.S. Food & Drug Administration. Your Clinical Decision Support Software: Is It a Medical Device?. Published September 27, 2022. Accessed August 19, 2023. https://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/software-medical-device-samd/your-clinical-decision-support-software-it-medical-device#:~:text=The%20FDA%20issued%20a%20guidance.Support%20(CDS)%20software%20functions.
- Cochran G, Brown J, Yu Z, et al. Validation and threshold identification of a prescription drug monitoring program clinical opioid risk metric with the WHO alcohol, smoking, and substance involvement screening test. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2021;228:109067. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2021.109067
- Group WAW. The Alcohol, Smoking and Substance Involvement Screening Test (ASSIST): development, reliability and feasibility. Addiction. 2002;97(9):1183-94. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1360-0443.2002.00185.x

- Kilby A. "Algorithmic fairness in predicting opioid use disorder using machine learning". Northeastern University. March 2020. http:// www2.nber.org/conferences/2020/SI%20subs/main\_draft23. pdf. Accessed July 15, 2023.
- Kertesz SG, Varley AL. New data on opioid dose reduction-implications for patient safety. JAMA Netw Open. 2022;5(6):e2216733. https://doi. org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.16733
- Fenton JJ, Magnan E, Tseregounis IE, Xing G, Agnoli AL, Tancredi DJ. Long-term risk of overdose or mental health crisis after opioid dose tapering. JAMA Netw Open. 2022;5(6):e2216726. https://doi.org/10. 1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.16726
- Agnoli A, Xing G, Tancredi DJ, Magnan E, Jerant A, Fenton JJ. Association of dose tapering with overdose or mental health crisis among patients prescribed long-term opioids. JAMA. 2021;326(5):411-419. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2021.11013
- Szalavitz M. "The pain was unbearable. So why did doctors turn her away?" Wired. Accessed September 22, 2022. https://www.wired.com/ story/opioid-drug-addiction-algorithm-chronic-pain/.
- Siegel Z. "In a world of stigma and bias, can a computer algorithm really predict overdose risk?". Annals of EM. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. annemergmed.2022.04.006. https://www.annemergmed.com/artic le/S0196-0644(22)00243-8/fulltext#relatedArticles. Accessed July 15, 2023.
- Oliva J.D. Dosing discrimination: regulating PDMP risk scores. California Law Rev. 2022;110:47-115.
- Delcher C, Harris DR, Park C, Strickler GK, Talbert J, Freeman PR. "Doctor and pharmacy shopping": a fading signal for prescription opioid use monitoring? Drug Alcohol Depend. 2021;221:108618. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2021.108618
- Eneanya ND, Yang W, Reese PP. Reconsidering the consequences of using race to estimate kidney function. JAMA. 2019;322(2):113-114. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2019.5774
- Delgado C, Baweja M, Crews DC, et al. A unifying approach for GFR estimation: recommendations of the NKF-ASN task force on reassessing the inclusion of race in diagnosing kidney disease. Am J Kidney Dis. 2022;79(2):268-288.e1. https://doi.org/10.1053/j. ajkd.2021.08.003
- Equifax. "Solutions for law enforcement investigators". Accessed September 22, 2022. https://totalverify.equifax.com/solutions/law-enforcement-investigations.
- Letter from The center for U.S. policy to the division of dockets management, food and drug administration. 28 April 2023. "Citizen Petition". https://centerforuspolicy.org/fdacp2023-2/.
- Letter from Miotto, Karen to Weaver, Austin. 28 March 2022. "Re: Appriss NarxCare/Bamboo Health PMP Clearinghouse Implementation in California". https://csam-asam.org/wp-content/uploads/2022-03-28-CSAM-President-Letter-to-CURES-DOJ-re-NarxCare.pdf. Accessed September 19, 2023.

**Publisher's Note** Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.